





"I'M GOING WITH YOU"

RABBI YISRAEL DEREN



n the summer of 1974, I was sent as the Rebbe's emissary to Amherst, Massachusetts. Amherst is a college town — the site of five colleges, the largest of which is the University of Massachusetts. With G-d's help, with the Rebbe's blessings, and with the assistance of one of the veteran emissaries, Rabbi Dovid Edelman, I was able to set up a Chabad House right on the campus of the University of Massachusetts.

Back then, the term Chabad House was hardly the household word that it is today, and I very much wanted to open the Chabad House with a splash. So I decided to hold a concert in the newly-opened Fine Arts Center on campus, where there was a beautiful concert hall tailor made for this purpose. We hired Theodore Bikel, who was a superstar of Jewish music at that time, and we set about publicizing the event. I spared absolutely no expense. I had full-color flyers printed, I arranged for TV and radio ads, and I did everything possible to make sure everybody knew about this event.

The concert was scheduled for Sunday, and on the

Friday afternoon — maybe an hour or two before Shabbos — I called up the ticket office to find out how many hundreds of tickets had been sold. The ticket lady said, "Hold on — I have to check the computer." A minute later she came back on the line and said, matter-of-factly, "Eighty-seven."

I said, "No, no, no, no, no. We're talking about the concert this Sunday."

"Theodore Bikel?" She asked.

"Yes, that's the one!" I replied.

"Eighty-seven tickets."

I was devastated. The Shabbos before the concert was probably the worst Shabbos of my life. I went up to the second floor of the Chabad House from where you could actually see the concert hall, and as I looked at it, I was thinking to myself, "Yisrael, you see that building over there? Tomorrow that's going to be the scene of your downfall." I don't recall if I was literally crying, but inside, I was sobbing.

As I was standing there, I was reminded of a story that I had heard about Reb Mendel Futerfas, the venerated Russian *chasid* who, later in life, emigrated to Israel and would often visit the Rebbe in 770. In the late 1940s, he was arrested, and he spent ten years in Siberia. One time, when he was at his lowest point, he had the idea of sending a letter to the Rebbe in his mind. He imagined making all the preparations, writing the letter, and posting it. A week later, his family in England received a letter from the Rebbe addressed to Reb Mendel. It began with the words, "In response to your telegram..."

So I thought to myself, "If only I was on the level of Reb Mendel, if only I could do something like that, I would send a letter to the Rebbe in my mind. I would write, 'Dear Rebbe, You sent me here to sanctify G-d's name, and I am about to do the opposite. Rebbe, please save me!'"

continued on reverse



An oral history project dedicated to documenting the life of the Rebbe, Rabbi Menachem M. Schneerson, of righteous memory. The story is one of thousands recorded in the over 1,000 videotaped interviews conducted to date. Please share your comments and suggestions. mystory@jemedia.org

The next morning didn't start out too well. The schedule called for a brunch with the donors, but the caterer set up in the wrong place — we were there, the donors were there, but the caterer wasn't. I tried to put on a brave face.

Then the time came to go to the concert. As we walked toward the Fine Arts Center, I braced myself for the worst. As we turned the corner, I was amazed: Huge



Chabad House in Amherst, MA

lines of people were waiting in front of the ticket office! They were all buying tickets for the concert.

Evidently in that part of New England people don't buy concert tickets in advance.

Earlier, the Rebbe had sent a letter to the participants of the dedication of the Chabad House. For some reason, I had printed one thousand copies of that letter, so I had enough of them to hand out to almost everyone who was there. It was just beyond believable.

Now, it so happened that my grandmother, my Bubbe, had come for the dedication. Right after the event, she went to New York, because my parents had an audience with the Rebbe scheduled for that evening, on the occasion of my younger sister's wedding. After the Rebbe blessed the bride and groom, my grandmother told the Rebbe she had been at the concert in Amherst earlier that day.

So the Rebbe sat back, and he started asking questions about every detail of the concert.

"Did politicians attend? Was it covered by the press? Did I make an appeal? Were my parents there?"

Finally, the Rebbe asked, "Nu, and how many people were there?"

My Bubbe replied, "Over one thousand."

To which, the Rebbe responded, "Over a thousand?! And yesterday Yisrael was so worried..."

How did the Rebbe know? My grandmother and my parents were all sure I had written him a letter, but I had not. I had to explain to them that I had only "written" to him in my mind!

In honor of our dear Rebbe

by Miriam and Moshe Fishman & Dennis and Sheila Eckstein

You can help us record more testimonies by dedicating future editions of Here's My Story

It was then that I realized that when I was in Amherst, standing there looking out from the second floor of the Chabad House, the Rebbe was there with me, making sure that I had nothing to worry about.

The Rebbe had often said to his emissaries, "Ich fohr mit eich — I am going with you. When I send you somewhere, I'm accompanying you. You're not going alone."

But he didn't just say it, he meant it literally. *Ich fohr mit eich* really meant, "I'm going with you." He was going to be there with me, helping me at every step of the way.

Rabbi Yisrael Deren is presently the regional director of Chabad Lubavitch of Western and Southern New England. He was interviewed in his home in Stamford in September of 2014.

לע"נ ר' **ישראל יעקב** וזוגתו מרת **קריינא** ע"ה **לאקשין** ע"י בניהם ר' **נחמן** ור' **אברהם** ומשפחתם שיחיו

This week in....

- > **5718 1957,** in a letter to the committee overseeing the village of Kfar Chabad in Israel, the Rebbe wrote about the importance of every resident paying taxes, so that each resident can help the entire community to ensure the town's stability. ¹ 23 Kislev
- > **5734 1973**, in a private audience with Rabbi Chaim Gutnick, the Rebbe urged in stark terms that Israel's defense establishment not place too much faith in the *Bar-Lev Line* Israel's line of defense against Egypt, and the great tragedy it could lead to. The Rebbe stated that when he studied in university in France in the 1930s, he studied the Maginot line built by the French to defend against the Nazis. The disastrous results of that effort were proof of the inadequacy of the *Bar-Lev Line*.² *24 Kislev*

1. Igros Kodesh Vol. 16, p. 165 2. Personal diary of SB Shur.

A project of:

JEWISH EDUCATIONAL MEDIA

interviews@jemedia.org | myencounterblog.com | 718-774-6000 784 Eastern Parkway | Suite 403 | Brooklyn, NY 11213 © Copyright, Jewish Educational Media, 2013